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Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Action Plan & 
Substantial Amendment to Fiscal Year 2015-2019 Consolidated Plan 

  
Public Comments 

The City will consider comments and views expressed by residents, public agencies, and 
other interested parties either in writing or orally at public meetings. In each 5-Year 
Consolidated Plan, Annual Action Plan, CAPER, substantial amendment or CPP submitted to 
the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), the City will provide as an 
attachment all written communications received and a summary of each oral comment 
during the applicable 30-day or 15-day public review period; the City's subsequent action; 
and the reasons for non-action, if none was taken. This information will also be made 
available to the public as part of the final document. 

 
Following are the questions and comments received on the Draft Fiscal Year (FY) 2017 
Annual Action Plan (AAP) and the Substantial Amendment to the FY 2015-2019 
Consolidated Plan. Responses were provided by staff, where warranted.  The Draft FY 2017 
AAP and Substantial Amendment were made available for public review from March 25 
through April 25, 2016.   
 
During the public review period, the Draft FY 2017 AAP and Substantial Amendment were 
posted online for viewing at the City of San Diego’s CDBG Program website: 
http://www.sandiego.gov/cdbg 
 
Hard copies were made available for viewing at the following locations: 
 
 City Clerk’s Office (202 ‘C’ Street, 2nd Floor, San Diego, CA 92101)  
 CDBG Program Office (1200 Third Avenue, 14th Floor, San Diego, CA 92101)  
 Central Library (330 Park Blvd., San Diego, CA 92101)  
 Malcolm X Library (5148 Market Street, San Diego, CA 92114)  
 San Ysidro Branch Library (101 West San Ysidro Boulevard, San Diego, CA 92173)  
 Logan Heights Branch Library (567 South 28th Street, San Diego, CA 92113)  
 City Heights/Weingart Branch Library (3795 Fairmount Avenue, San Diego, CA 

92105)  
 Linda Vista Branch Library (2160 Ulric Street, San Diego, CA 92111)  
 Jacobs Center for Neighborhood Innovation (404 Euclid Avenue, San Diego, CA 

92114)  
 Bayside Community Center (2202 Comstock Street, San Diego, CA 92111)  

http://www.sandiego.gov/cdbg/general/consolidatedplanmaterials.shtml
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The notice was also posted in the following publications for the start of the public comment 
period and two weeks prior to the City Council public hearing on April 26, 2016: 

• San Diego Daily Transcript 
• San Diego Voice and Viewpoint 
• El Latino 

 
The public was provided the opportunity to send comments via U.S. Mail or hand-deliver to:  
City of San Diego: Action Plan/Substantial Amendment Comments | 1200 Third 
Avenue, Suite 1400 | San Diego, CA 92101 or via email to: cdbg@sandiego.gov.  

 
ORAL COMMENTS 
 

Following are the oral comments provided by members of the public, the City 
Council and the Consolidated Plan Advisory Board (CPAB) during the 3 public 
hearings for the Draft FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
Where warranted, the response from staff follows the comment. 
 
APRIL 13, 2016 – CONSOLIDATED PLAN ADVISORY BOARD (CPAB) MEETING 
 
Staff presented the Draft FY 17 AAP and Substantial Amendment to the CPAB. No action 
was taken by the CPAB because of a lack of quorum at the meeting. No public comments 
were made or received.  
 
APRIL 20, 2016 – PUBLIC SAFETY & LIVABLE NEIGHBORHOODS (PSLN) COUNCIL COMMITTEE 
 
On April 20, 2016 the PSLN Committee forwarded the Draft FY 2017 AAP and Substantial 
Amendment to the full City Council with a recommendation to approve. No public 
comments were made or received. 
 
APRIL 26, 2016 – CITY COUNCIL MEETING 
 
Juan Del Rio (Submitted a speaker’s slip in opposition) 
 

• Mr. Del Rio questioned the recent placement of rocks to deter homeless on 
the intersection of Imperial Avenue and Commercial Street. 

mailto:cdbg@sandiego.gov
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Margaret Cutchnia (Submitted a speaker’s slip in opposition) 
 

• Ms. Cutchnia questioned the recent placement of rocks to deter homeless on 
the intersection of Imperial Avenue and Commercial Street. 

 
Jeannie Crescendo (Submitted a speaker’s slip in opposition) 
 

• Ms. Crescendo questioned the recent placement of rocks to deter homeless 
on the intersection of Imperial Avenue and Commercial Street. 

 
Staff response: No action required. The three public comments above are not specific to 
the contents of the FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  

 
Kathryn Rhodes (Submitted a speaker’s slip in opposition) 
 

• Ms. Rhodes would like to see more funding directed towards the San Diego 
Housing Commission’s Affordable Housing Trust Fund to be used for 
homelessness. 
 

Staff response: No action required. FY 2017 CDBG funds for homeless programs, as 
defined by Council Policy, and ESG funds, as specified in an existing Memorandum of 
Understanding between the City and the San Diego Housing Commission, were allocated 
by the City Council on March 22, 2016 and included in the FY 2017 Annual Action Plan, 
subsequently approved by City Council on April 26, 2016.  
 
Rich Thesing, CPAB member (Submitted a speaker’s slip in favor) 
 

• Mr. Thesing requested the City Council approve the Action Plan and 
Substantial Amendment as presented. 

 
Vicki Granowitz, CPAB Chair (Submitted a speaker’s slip in favor)-3-33 
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• Ms. Granowitz requested the City Council approve the Action Plan and 
Substantial Amendment. 

• Ms. Granowitz was satisfied the CPAB was able to integrate the Geographic 
Targeting Initiative into the scoring and will look forward to increasing the 
impact future years. 

• Ms. Granowitz also stated the upcoming year will have a new Challenge 
Grant category which promoted new applicants to apply. 

• Ms. Granowitz mentioned there is also a new anticipated Affordable Housing 
Revolving Loan Fund which will incorporate elements of the Climate Action 
Plan.  

• Ms. Granowitz is concerned with the vacancies (3) currently on the CPAB. Ms. 
Granowitz requested the Council expedite the nomination process so the 
new Board members can be prepared for the next fiscal year applications.  

 
Kenneth Malbrough, CPAB co-chair (Submitted a speaker’s slip in favor) 
 

• Mr. Malbrough requested the City Council approve the Action Plan and 
Substantial Amendment as presented. Mr. Malbrough would also like to see 
the vacancies filled on the CPAB. 

 
Councilmember Todd Gloria 
 

• Mr. Gloria asked if there has been an increase or decrease in the total 
amount of grant funding. Ms. Marano responded that HOME, HOPWA, and 
ESG received an increase and over the past year and CDBG received a slight 
decrease.  

• Mr. Gloria indicated that he supports homeless funds going to permanent 
supportive housing initiatives – as those are proven to help solve 
homelessness. Staff confirmed the Affordable Housing Revolving Fund will 
have a focus on permanent supportive housing. Mr. Gloria expressed his 
support for the FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  

 
Robert McNamara, (Submitted a speaker’s slip in favor) 
Mr. McNamara submitted a speaker slip in favor but did not speak.  
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David Ross, (Submitted a speaker’s slip in favor) 
Mr. Ross submitted a speaker slip in favor but did not speak.  
 
Item was approved unanimously 8-0, with one Council member absent.  
 
Written Comments 
 
Ms. Martha Welch submitted a written comment requesting more funding go towards 
affordable housing and homeless services.  
 
Staff response:  No action required.  FY 2017 CDBG funds for homeless programs, as defined by 
Council Policy, and ESG funds, as specified in an existing Memorandum of Understanding 
between the City and the San Diego Housing Commission, were allocated by the City Council on 
March 22, 2016 and included in the FY 2017 Annual Action Plan, subsequently approved by City 
Council on April 26, 2016. 
 
Ms. Kathryn Rhodes submitted a letter dated April 20, 2016 via email to the City’s Economic 
Development Department.  The letter contains groups of questions that have been copied 
below and also includes supporting documentation.  The staff response follows each 
related group of questions.  A complete copy of the letter is incorporated at the end of this 
section. 

Although Ms. Rhodes indicates in the introduction of her letter that “since 2009, we have 
given feedback and turned in public comments for the Federal Housing and Urban 
Development’s (HUD) Annual Action Plans (AAP)…However, so far my outstanding 7-year 
old questions have never been addressed or answered,” please see the links below to the 
most recent FY 2015 CAPER and FY 2016 Annual Action Plan which include responses to Ms. 
Rhodes questions. 

https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/cdbg/pdf/2015/caper/caperfy15_attachm
ent1.pdf  

https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/cdbg/pdf/2015/fy16cdbgaap_a.pdf  

 
Question 1:  The AAP and Substantial Amendment to the Consolidated Plan reports 
should be revised to document the DOF’s approval made 6 days before the April 20, 
2016 PSLN-6 hearing. Although the DOF approval was made, this new information 

https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/cdbg/pdf/2015/caper/caperfy15_attachment1.pdf
https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/cdbg/pdf/2015/caper/caperfy15_attachment1.pdf
https://www.sandiego.gov/sites/default/files/legacy/cdbg/pdf/2015/fy16cdbgaap_a.pdf
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was not part of the draft report. Please update this report with current information 
before sending the final report to HUD.  (Referencing CDBG repayments of $10,912,000 
and $8,000,000) 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  In FY 2017, $10.9 million in CDBG program income will 
be received as the result of the approval ROPS 10. The FY 2017 Annual Action Plan includes 
the allocation of the these program income funds and the methodology for distributing 
these additional Program Income funds is described in the Substantial Amendment to the 
FY 2015 – FY 2019. The $8,000,000 line item approved in ROPS 10 has not yet been 
confirmed as CDBG Program Income.  If and/or when it is confirmed to be CDBG Program 
Income, or a portion of it is confirmed to be CDBG Program Income, it will be allocated in 
FY 2018 pursuant to a subsequent Substantial Amendment to the Con Plan and will be 
detailed in the FY 2018 Action Plan. 

 
Question 2: What is the amount of any LMIHAF excess surplus Cash Reserve Fund 
Balances, the amount of time the excess surplus existed, and the Housing Successor 
Entity’s (HSE) plan for eliminating the excess surplus? What specific projects will be 
funding using the $286.1 million in LMIHAF assets, including $28.7 million in Cash 
Balances identified in the FY-2015 Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR)? 
How much Negative Arbitrage costs have been accumulated since 2010 on SA and 
SHE LMIHAF Housing Bonds? Have all the SA/LMIHAF Bonds been refunded? Why not? 
What are Civic San Diego plans to spend all Reserve and Other Funds Accounts so 
additional SA/LMIHAF will not be lost in subsequent ROPS periods by default at a rate 
of 17.5 cents on the dollar to the City’s General Fund?  If the SDHC is in charge of 
Homeless services, why is the LMIHAF controlled by the private non-profit Civic San 
Diego staff instead of San Diego Housing Authority (SDHC) staff? What are the 
benefits for two duplicate Administrations for Affordable Housing and Homeless 
issues between the SDHC and Civic San Diego? Is this a Best Practice or just Politics? 
Should the $286.1 million in LMIHAF assets controlled by private Civic San Diego staff 
be moved into a Special Revenue Fund within the Housing Trust Fund (HTF) 
controlled by the SDHC for immediate use for the Homeless? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
 
Note: Civic San Diego manages the LMIH funds on behalf of the Successor Housing Entity 
as its consultant and working with the City’s Comptroller’s Office.  Please direct questions 
to Civic San Diego. Senior staff members are the primary points of contact. For contact 
information, see http://civicsd.com/aboutus/senior-staff.html.  
 

http://civicsd.com/aboutus/senior-staff.html
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Question 3:  When the issue of Homeless Emergency Shelter and Services is 
Ministerial with the Shelter Crisis announcement, why are Discretionary CUPs 
through CEQA still required by staff? Does the Homeless Emergency Shelter Crisis get 
rid of the need for CUPs on public and/or private property? What is the City 
Attorney’s legal opinion on the matter? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
 
Question 4: Why has the City failed to enforce the 1992 Agreement for Cooperation 
between the City Successor Agency (SA) and the County for annual $23,716,972 (FY-
2016) in Tax Sharing payments for the six vulnerable populations including children, 
seniors, mentally ill, drug and alcohol treatment? Since 1992, how much money in 
RDA and SA Tax Sharing allocations has been collected by the County? How much 
cash in Tax Sharing Payments have been used for the 6 identified vulnerable 
populations? Where is the required annual plans from Civic San Diego for use of 40% 
of the County’s Tax Sharing Payments? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
 
Note: Please direct questions regarding the management of the Successor Agency to Civic 
San Diego. Senior staff members are the primary points of contact. For contact 
information, see http://civicsd.com/aboutus/senior-staff.html. You may also contact the 
general Economic Development Department line for referral to appropriate Successor 
Agency staff. 
 
Question 5: How many flexible HUD HOME-funded Tenant Base Rental Assistance 
(TBRA) Homeless Vouchers have been issued per year by the SDHC since HUD added 
flexibility to the TBRA program in 2013, specifically to meet the goal of ending 
Veterans and Chronic Homeless by the 2015 deadline? What is the holdup by the 
SDHC to using HUD HOME TBRA immediately? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
 
Note:  Please direct questions regarding the management of the HOME Program to the San 
Diego Housing Commission at www.sdhc.org. 
 
Question 6: Does the City of San Diego acknowledge the net loss of 350 Seasonal 
Emergency Shelter Beds through closing down of the 200-bed Downtown and the 150-
bed Veterans Midway Shelter tents with the replacement for year-round Interim 

http://civicsd.com/aboutus/senior-staff.html
http://www.sdhc.org/
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Housing through SVDP’s Paul Mirabel Center (PMC)?  State law allows CALTRANS to 
lease air rights to the Neil Good Day Center (NGDC) for Homeless services. The City is 
in the process of NGDC rehabilitation with plans to create transform the building to 
a new Police substation. By what authorization and law does the city think they can 
kick out the homeless from the NGDC for city functions unrelated to serving the 
Homeless? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  

 
Question 7: On February 4, 2016, the California Department of Housing and 
Community Development (HCD) issued Information Bulletin 2016-01 to City and 
County Building Officials on approval procedures for Tiny Home construction 
including Park Trailers, and Camping Cabins without plumbing. When will the City 
incorporated Information Bulletin 2016-01 into the Municipal Code to allow Homeless 
to be housed in Tiny Homes throughout San Diego? 
 
Staff response:  No action required.  These questions are not specific to the contents of the 
FY 2017 Annual Action Plan and Substantial Amendment.  
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Notice of Public Comment Period 
San Diego Daily Transcript 

March 25, 2016 
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Notice of Public Comment Period 
San Diego Voice & Viewpoint 

March 31, 2016 
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Notice of Public Comment Period 
El Latino 

April 01, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Annual Action Plan 
San Diego Daily Transcript 

April 13, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Substantial Amendment 

San Diego Daily Transcript 
April 13, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Annual Action Plan 
San Diego Voice & Viewpoint  

April 14, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Substantial Amendment 
San Diego Voice & Viewpoint  

April 14, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Annual Action Plan 
El Latino  

April 15, 2016 
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Notice of Public Hearing: Substantial Amendment 
El Latino 

April 15, 2016 

 


